1. We are requesting additional comment on whether we should allow the operation of personal/portable devices and the means that such devices, both fixed and personal/portable, should be required to use to determine the availability of unused frequencies in the TV bands and the technical features and parameters of such capability to prevent interference to authorized services.

Comment of IEEE 802
While IEEE 802 presently has no task group working on a standard for Wireless Local Area Network (“WLAN”) or Wireless Personal Area Network (“WPAN”) devices, we would not want to see such operation foreclosed by the Commission as it publishes final rules for operation in the TV band. As the Commission has noted in the TV Band NPRM:

“Part 15 unlicensed devices and wireless broadband services using such devices have been extremely successful.  The past few years have witnessed the development of broadband unlicensed industry standards such as IEEE 802.11b (Wi-Fi), Bluetooth, and Home RF that have greatly expanded the number and variety of devices that operate in the 2.4 GHz and 5 GHz industrial, scientific and medical equipment (ISM) bands.”  
We note that IEEE 802.11 WLAN devices, including those described in the amendments 802.11a, 802.11b, 802.11g, and the to be published 802.11n, are and will continue to be a large part of the economic success described by the Commission. 

Also, WPAN devices, including devices compatible with the IEEE 802.15.1 standard (based on the Bluetooth™ v1.1 standard) and IEEE 802.15.4 standard, are increasing significant parts of this success story. Our recommendation is that the Commission remain open to the possibility of some future variant of WLAN and WPAN devices operating in the TV band on a non-interfering basis within the appropriate set of rules.

In addition, work now being done in the 802.11y Task Group, focusing on devices to be licensed under Part 90 rules in the 3650-3700 MHz band, may be applicable to personal/portable devices associated with and operating under the control of a base station or access point in some future amendment(s) to either the IEEE 802.11 WLAN or the IEEE 802.22 Wireless Regional Area Network (“WRAN”) standards. 

Finally, even though there are no specific proposals on the table at the moment, the IEEE 802.16 Wireless Metropolitan Area Networks (“WMAN”) standard could potentially be extended by an amendment specifying devices intended to operate in the TV band.
We believe flexibility in the rules, consistent with protection of incumbents from interference, is the best approach going forward and will result in both new opportunities for improving spectrum utilization and increasing future economic benefits of innovation.
